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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING

Wednesday, September 26, 2012
7:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01843

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Ron Contrado, Michael Munday
Members Absent:
Atty. Robert Leblanc, Kevin Page, Juan Yepez,
Joseph Bevilacqua

Staff Present:
Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Mary Kivell
Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian

I.
Approval of Minutes of August 29, 2012
A quorum being present Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:45 a.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of the August 29, 2012 meeting.

Motion by Mike Munday seconded by Ron Contrado to approve the minutes of the August 29, 2012 Planning Committee meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

II.
Status of City of Lawrence Memorandum of Agreement (MOA)
Rafael Abislaiman reported that he had an interesting meeting last week with city personnel who initially dismissed the 501C3 MOA draft previously submitted to the MVWIB executive committee. At the end of the meeting they would agree to some version of it. Their entire premise appears to have been a mistake. They believed that we did not contribute to the municipal retirement system contrary to us having told them several times that we did.  They felt that we owed about $240,000 per year and this was a mistake.  Historically we have been making our contributions and the city has also been making contributions resulting in double payments for at least the last ten years.
The Budget Director may agree to a contract for separate MVWIB/DGA non-personnel accounting under our 501C3 status.  If so the city would only assume personnel and benefits accounting and this might mean that staff won’t lose their retirement.  We know one thing and that is that the premise for complete integration was mistaken.  Rafael also said that due to ongoing City dynamics it is difficult to make significant changes at this time.
III.
Categorical ITA Information
Rafael referred to a hand-out with various highlighted columns.  He said the first column is an alphabetical list of vendors for FY’10, ’11, and ’12 receiving WIA funding in the form of MVWIB/VWCC ITAs.  The next column is funding with LARE being the largest fund recipient in FY’12.  FY’10 and ’11 lists are on the second and third pages.  
He said that vendors offer trainings for specific types of jobs.  Program candidates are referred to vendors by Career Center for staff who first assess them for employment marketability. If found to be less than marketable, candidates are determined as eligible for training. Then candidates are given labor market information on where there are more or less job openings and they are informed about different types of training to prepare them for those job openings.  The assumption is that eligible customers choose what jobs they want to pursue and which training they want and where they want to have it.  
Some schools offer courses that others don’t provide and some offer the same.  When more than one area school offers the course, the customer should be informed about them and they should choose which school to attend.  He said that when resources go down some schools think that there is not true customer choice.  
He handed out a graph with the dollar amounts and noted that most schools receive much less than $50,000 in WIA funding. If they do not seek money elsewhere they are in trouble. He also said that there will be an increasing number of complaints with diminishing resources.  
He said that LARE does a good job getting funding from a variety of sources and that no system works perfectly but the WIB tries to create a level playing field.
Ron Contrado asked if New Horizons was a NH company and Chili replied that we can send clients anywhere as long as the vendor is on the Mass system and WIB approved based on a WIB review of program performance and cost.  Mike Munday stated that ESK Associates often does business as New Horizons that they are a franchise in numerous states.

Ralph then said that we fund the local community college with a few thousand dollars each year and would like to work with them more. It is likely that community colleges’ portion of WIA funds will grow both within Massachusetts and nationally. But it is unfortunate that this is happening when there is less WIA money because private training companies will soon be in serious trouble.  
Discussion followed on the $20m to community colleges for their Transformation Agenda. In it but students must pay course tuitions out of pockets, through loans or by using Pell grants. Some programs may be funded by entities like the MVWIB.
Chili referenced Community Action Council, Inc. in Haverhill who was in the under $50,000 category for FY’10, and ’11.  They did not offer a variety of trainings and due to customer choice and the fact that they were no longer the only area training resource, their student numbers decreased and they couldn’t fill their programs.  Chili said that we also had $1.6m in trade dollars that went to some area training schools.
Mike Munday observed that LARE receives close to three times the next largest vendors funding amount and wondered why.  Chili said that LARE offers a number of programs in a variety of employment areas. They are also close by and offer transportation to their students.  They provide a lot of remedial programs and their placement rates are good.  
Rafael said that some people think that LARE is unduly preferred but that it is difficult to accept claims of preferential treatment without proof.  Mike then wondered if they are too big to fail and whether too much of our training money goes to them.  Barbara Zeimetz said that price, convenience and variety are what LARE offers.  We do take undue preference concerns into consideration but said that customers are not being channeled to LARE.  She said that when WIA came in group trainings went away.  Vendors needed to get licensed by DOE and some did not and also did not diversify their customer base.  Chili agreed that we need more vendors in our area.  Ralph said that LARE and Northern Essex could become ‘the last man standing’ in this area.
Discussion then followed on the federal budget not being resolved and Ralph said that we are on the chopping block for an automatic 8% cut if the January 2013 sequester kicks-in. But it could be worse because there may be targeted instead of across-the-board cuts.
Ron Contrado asked what happens if a customer’s first choice for training has no vendor. Chili said that they research the program and with WIB approval develop a MOA looking at cost and performance for things like a new program or OJT.  Mike wondered if we lose people and career paths due to lack of training vendors.  Chili said that we may lose a vendor but not a career path.  Barbara Zeimetz said that sometimes access to training requires more flexibility on the part of the customer.  We also need vendors to offer Saturday and weekend trainings.

Chili said that we have customers training at Worcester Polytechnic.  Ralph said that LARE specializes in lower level training and WPT offers computer and other higher level training.  Chili said that we have been asking NECC to offer a bio-tech program for a while. Rafael said that private vendors have historically been faster on their feet.  He also said that we have great leadership at Northern Essex and at a recent meeting with the community colleges and Governor, it was noted that the colleges will be held more accountable and that performance will be rewarded through incentive grants.

IV.
Other Business
Chili said that there is a Job Fair being held in Newburyport today and Peter Matthews mentioned that once we confirm Secretary Goldstein we will most likely have the annual meeting on October 31st at a place to be determined.
V.
Adjourn
Having no further business Ron Contrado made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mike Munday seconded the motion and the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell,
Recorder
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